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Dingley Village Pump

December 2019
Editor: This is my sixth Christmas editing this dear little newsletter.  It’s a most enjoyable way of getting to know fellow villagers and finding out what’s going on before (almost) everyone else. Of course, most of what is in it is the work of other people, so I’m taking this opportunity to say thank you and Merry Christmas to everyone who has contributed over those twenty editions. In no particular order as they say on Strictly:

Tony  Jean  Fiona Linda  Linda  Richard  Richard  Simon  Jamie   Bill  Rob  Gail  Gail  Graeme  Rob  Anne  Keith  Bruce  Bruce  Duncan  David  Simeon  Maureen  Sue  Sue  John  Phil  Val  Judy  Alan  Edward  Alex  Steve  India  Freddy  Brian  Shirley  Peppy  Jan  Sharon  Pam  Karen  Dominic  Jim
Couldn’t do it without you, as they say. If I’ve missed anyone, deepest apologies.
Re-reading this I see that it could sound a bit as if I’m about to retire from it. NOT LIKELY.  It’s too much fun.
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Village Hall Event: 
Oktoberfest

Now I reckon I am fairly reasonable when it comes to chopping wood. I’ve hacked my way through a good few tons of logs, in my time as an avid log-burner user. And accuracy is the key. Hit a log the 2nd time with your axe, more than a quarter of an inch away from your first blow – then there’s no point. Might as well pack up your bags and chainsaw and put the kettle on. But generally I enjoy the whole process – there’s something rewarding and almost therapeutic about collecting and sorting wood.

Imagine my surprise then, delight even, when at the village function in October, somebody turned up with a rather handsome log that looked all primes and ready for splitting into fire-sized pieces. But no.  It turns out to be an item to be used in the playing of a game which is part of German pub life, called Hammerschlagen. Apparently somebody does indeed turn up with a log and also a hammer and a bag of two and a half inch nails. The hammer is the cross-pein type where the chisel-shaped end can be used for starting panel pins and tacks. I suspect the nails would be known by a different measurement in Germany.

The evening kicked off with a welcome and introduction in both German and English. German beer was available, but also, hot on the heels of the welcome, was a further announcement, in German plus English translation, that food was ready. Food? Wow, wasn’t even expecting that. Marvellous. On the menu was

 – Bockwürste im Brötchen (sausage in a bread roll), and two types of potato salad, one with cucumber and one with bacon.

--Kartoffeln salat mit Gurke und Speck potato salad with ham and pickle.

A pleasant background musical accompaniment with a German flavour was playing. Not too ‘oompah oompah’ and thankfully no-one turned up the volume and insisted on some Schuhplatter (folk dancing). That would have sorted us out!... even though some people had gone to considerable trouble in dressing up in order to look the part. Very splendid some of them were too! But could it have been just strictly non-Germans who went to these lengths!? No further comment…. Apart from a ‘well done’ to those who made the effort. The best I thought I could have done would be to turn up in my Volkswagen Golf. At least my wife made the effort a wee bit by turning out in the colours of the German flag.

As usual there was plenty to chat about and catch up on, all the more so possibly by virtue of the fact that some people were visitors who had come a great distance. I always think I have done well when I manage to trek all the way from ‘top’ Dingley to the village hall… but here I’m talking about people who were from as far away as Spain, Puerto Rico and New Zealand. Welcome to them and another ‘well done’.

Now, what about this log? Hammerschlagen. OK, well the idea is to take it in turns in a group of four or five at a time. Pick up the hammer and whack a nail into the wood as quickly as possible. Simple?

Well, hang on a minute, there are some rules.

1. No positioning the hammer over the nail prior to the strike.

2. Only one strike allowed at a time before passing the hammer to the next person.

3. Oh – you can’t actually hit the nail with the hammer part of the hammer. It has to be with the wedge part.

Not so simple. Somebody will tap your nail in lightly so that it is in position, and then, because the first to bury the nail into the log is the winner, the temptation is to go for a hefty clout. However, any such tempted attempter is doomed. The steady tapper, happy with a little at a time, is far more likely to succeed. The ensuing hilarity, the mixture of joy and anguish, was in evidence throughout most of the evening, with shouts and groans punctuating the chatter and background music.

A topical anecdote was even featured at one point some time later, and there has even been a request that it is included in this article. Crumbs. Here goes.

At a large international sporting arena, a competitor was nowhere to be seen for a particular event, soon to take place. Somebody was sent on a search. At last, and possibly because of something a particular individual was carrying, the potential candidate was spotted. Dashing up, the searcher enquired, ‘Are you a pole vaulter?’ ‘No,’ came the reply. ‘I am German, but how did you know my name was Walter?’ NB. It only works with the German pronunciation of course, and enhanced further if the reply comes with a German accent, which, of course, was supplied.

Sigh.

Now was it just my imagination, or was it the case that people began to peel away and head for home soon after that?

But still, a great evening – the first of its kind I think, in our ‘events’ calendar, surely worth a repeat in the future.

As always, a big ‘Thank you’ to all who helped to make it work with their input of time and/or provisions.

‘Oh, how did you fare in the nail bashing Hammerschlagen?’ do I hear you ask? I came last. What a waste of a log!

Phil
Upcoming Village Hall Events
Dec 6th  Pub Night 7.30 pm.

Wear last year’s Christmas jumper (this is not compulsory). Usual bar plus mince pies.

Dec 15th Sunday Christingle in church 6.00 pm 

All villagers welcome at the village Christmas party afterwards. Enjoy a complementary glass of mulled wine and lots of Christmas spirit. A plate of food to share would be welcome.

No event in January

Feb 7th Early Valentine Evening of Romance.  Don’t panic!
March will be Race Night
Watch out for the flyers before each event. Come and meet your fellow villagers and have a great time.

Notes from a despairing Gardener

Where did this year go? Weather wise what a difficult year it has been.  Of course, gardeners, farmers and indeed everyone involved with growing crops say this every year.  Unpredictability is the nature of our climate.  Records show it always has been, despite anecdotal memories to the contrary.  The difference now is frequency of extreme weather events everywhere. 

The ups and downs early on gave us bumper fruit crops whilst cold nights and warm days produced spectacular autumn colour. Though trees were lost to the drought.

Then heavy rainfall enforced the intended plan of judicious neglect as working on sodden ground did more harm than good. 

It is hard to know how prepare for the coming winter but here are a few tasks that recur from year to year.  Remove containers from saucers and raise on pot feet or bricks to aid drainage. Remember   the plants may still need watering from time to time.  Plants in pots are more susceptible to cold than those in the ground.  Protect them with fleece, old net curtains or just newspaper if prolonged frost is forecast.  It is not too late to plant tulips in pots.  Just put them in very deep.  Check plants overwintered in a greenhouse. Remove dying or diseased foliage to restrict fungus infections.  When we have a mild day, ventilate the greenhouse.

Cut down soggy growth on border plants to restrict hiding places for slugs and snails.  Leave top growth on hardy fuchsias and penstemons till new growth begins in spring then cut to a low bud.

If you have trees that lost their leaves early in the year and did not grow more, scrape away a little bark.  Green beneath indicates the tree is still alive.  Wait till spring before taking any decisions. 

Move houseplants to well-lit places and keep foliage dust free. Reduce watering for most plants.  More plants die from over than under watering.

I need to do extra research before reporting back re: common invasive species so more next later.   In the meantime

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.                      
Jean Strutt.
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A Greener Christmas

Apart from the terrible B, the topic that seems to be near the top of every agenda is the environment, and what we can do to reduce harmful impacts. Is it a bit Scrooge-like to apply this thinking to Christmas, when we all want to be care-free? If you think not, here are a few suggestions to bear in mind when you are thinking about gifts.

Wrapping: Foil and shiny wrapping papers are not recyclable. Surprisingly, many coloured papers contain plastic. As Mary Poppins said, ‘Brown paper packages tied up with string’ can be a favourite thing, and you can pep them up with coloured labels. 

Plain tissue tied with coloured ribbon looks gorgeous.

A lot of labels can be made by cutting triangles (aka Xmas trees) or circles (aka holly berries) out of a pack of coloured card. 

Batteries: so many children’s toys are battery-driven, but these are tricky to dispose of as they should go to designated collection points. They can be recycled but it is complicated. Ordinary batteries in use in your home are processed to regain steel, nickel, cadmium, zinc, manganese and cobalt. So if you are buying gifts that require batteries look for ones that can be recharged.

Better still, go for gifts that don’t need batteries. Any kind of construction kit (and nowadays it isn’t just Lego). Wooden role-play toys like doll’s houses, wood track trains, farmyard animals. Anything wind-up. Dressing up outfits. Art and craft supplies. Noisy things like drums and trumpets (maybe the real thing for older children). Kites!

Adults are easier. However, for those of you thinking of indulging your loved one with gold, please remember that gold-mining utilises cyanide in the extraction process. Antique and second-hand jewellery is just as lovely. 
If you are struggling with ‘he/she who has everything’ think of an outing – theatre or concert tickets, afternoon tea, skydiving, Segway, the list is endless.

Home-made more or less anything is usually welcome. It needn’t be just jam or cookies, although they are great. We have a friend who constructs elegant door wreaths from wine corks, and another who makes lovely little flowers from felt and sews a safety pin on the back to form a brooch. That needs a bit of practice!  

Memberships. A year’s subscription to (for example the RHS) often gives free or reduced entry to some lovely places. Needn’t be a big national organisation; for example look at Octagon film in Market Harborough, or an annual car park pass for Rutland Water. The Craft Centre in Market Harborough does interesting courses. One of my own favourite gifts was a day’s course at the Rutland Cookery School.
Or….. to be really green, give a tree sapling to plant.

Elaine
Future Food

Writing this at the beginning of November I’m struggling to get in the festive mood so have decided to bypass Christmas and look to the New Year when most people will be looking to lose weight and eat a little more healthily.

Shaun and I have been following a low carb diet for a few weeks now which although not easy has meant we’ve tried some new recipes, lost weight and are generally feeling healthier.

Here are a couple of our new discoveries for you to try.

Caldesi Pasta Sauce on Sautéed 
Mushrooms
 (Serves 4 -349 calories per serving)
This is a traditional pasta sauce served on mushrooms to replace the pasta.

6 tbsp extra virgin olive oil

1 clove garlic (chopped)

1 red chilli (chopped and added to taste)

Salt and freshly ground black pepper

400g tin Italian plum tomatoes

4tbsp double cream

500g chestnut mushrooms finely sliced

35g finely grated parmesan cheese

Fry the garlic and chilli in 2tbs olive oil for a couple of minutes. Add the tomatoes and cook for 15 minutes – let them bubble and stir occasionally. Pour in the cream and cook for 10 minutes.

Meanwhile heat the rest of the oil in a frying pan and fry the mushrooms over a high heat with seasoning until browned and tender.

Serve the mushrooms with the sauce topped with parmesan and accompanied by steamed broccoli or green beans.

In this recipe the pasta is replaced with cabbage and is surprisingly tasty and filling – honestly!

Bacon, onion and tomato on buttered cabbage ‘pasta’ (Serves 4 – 530 calories per serving)

4tbsp extra virgin olive oil

1 onion sliced into half moons

250g smoked pancetta or streaky bacon cut into strips

Salt and freshly ground black pepper

100ml white wine

250g cherry tomatoes, halved

25g finely grated parmesan

700g cabbage

Knob of butter

4tbsp water

Salt and plenty of pepper

Discard the hard core and outside leaves of the cabbage and slice the rest into 1cm wide ribbons. Cook with butter, seasoning and water for 6-10 minutes until tender. Drain off excess water before serving.

Heat the olive oil in a large saucepan and fry the onion, bacon, salt and pepper. Stir and cook for around 10 minutes until onion is soft. Add the wine and let it reduce for a few minutes. Finally add the tomatoes and cook for 6-8 minutes or until the tomatoes have softened. Adjust the seasoning and serve sauce on ribbons of cabbage topped with parmesan.

Serve with peas or another green vegetable.

Now feel free to enjoy your Christmas fayre knowing you have a rescue plan for the New Year!

Happy Christmas!
Linda
Parish Council Report

Dec 2019
 With the onset of winter the Parish Council is mindful of the implications for the village. This time last year we were relieved to hear that despite the financial problems of the County Council the roadside grit bins would still be replenished –important for safety on the village lanes. On a more strategic level we are developing a village Community Emergency and Flood Plan. This is something we very much hope would never need putting into practice, but we are reminded by the national news of the potentially disastrous events that can occur even in a tiny village such as Dingley – from, for example, a serious traffic accident, or as is the case in parts of the Midlands as I write,  floods. One aim of the emergency plan is to identify individuals with relevant skills or resources which would help in an emergency. If anyone is willing to be named as a volunteer then do please contact the Parish Council. 

As mentioned in the September Pump we are exploring the possibilities of creating new footways on the A427 – first for the ‘missing link’ to the end of Sutton Lane, and, more long-term and ambitious, all the way to the bypass roundabout. We have been in discussion with Highways, and they are, unsurprisingly, supportive in principle but cannot commit resources without a financial contribution from the community. This is based on a ‘ranking process’ – applications are ‘scored’ according to contribution. This works as a “sliding scale” - the higher the percentage the Parish can commit the more points it will score. We would value views - how would you feel about this proposal? Would you use the footway, and how do you feel about a community financial commitment? We can discuss this and the Emergency Plan at the Annual Village Meeting on Friday 8th May 2020.  

Other footway matters we have raised include the lack of safe pedestrian access to Braybrooke Road. This lane is difficult for walkers, even though it is a designated route for two long-distance footpaths. We raised this with County Highways, and we were pleased to note they have installed warning signs along the road. A perennial problem is the moss on the pavement on the corner of Home Close, which we report to Kettering Borough.

We have updated the welcome pack for new residents which is sent to newcomers to the village. We recommend to everyone the newsletter of the Northamptonshire ACRE (Action with Communities in Rural England) as an informative source of information for rural communities. Northamptonshire ACRE is a charitable organisation working with rural communities to improve their quality of life, especially for the disadvantaged. See their website www.northantsacre.org.uk and their newsletter Village Voice.  And of course your Parish Council meets on the first Wednesday of each month (except January and August) in the Village hall at 7 pm. You will find the contact details for all the Parish Council on the back of this issue of the Pump. 

One requirement on parish councils is the upkeep of parish assets. These include the bus shelters, the notice board, and the new defibrillator at the Village Hall. We regularly inspect these and ensure they are in good order. The notice board has been re-varnished. The defibrillator is inspected before each Parish Council meeting.

I hope this provides a snapshot of what your Parish Council does to support the community. We work alongside the Village Hall Committee and others – for example Neighbourhood Watch. Do come along to our meetings – they are open to parishioners and there is space on the agenda for public discussion. Also there will be council elections in 2020 so if you would like to consider becoming a parish councillor do please get in touch with one of us. 

With all very best wishes for Christmas and for the New year from your Parish Council.

Bill Jones   Chair
Your Parish Councillors:

Bill Jones 

wrjarion@aol.com
Rob Hinxman
robhinxman@btinternet.com 

Maureen Anderson

homecottage23@gmail.com
Steve Dudson

Steve.dudson@gmail.com
Elaine Whitesides

e.whitesides@btinternet.com
The Dingley Bonfire

The weather threatened to put a damper on the November 5th celebrations this year as days (weeks?) of heavy rain made the likelihood of a dry bonfire seem remote. However, come the morning the rain held off and a party of us assembled to build the fire. The first task was to move the existing pile of wood to make sure we weren’t going to incinerate hedgehogs or other wildlife. Then a heap of massive proportions grew with contributions from all over the village. The drinks tent and the barbecue were made ready and still the rain held off!

As ever there was a really good turnout; more than a hundred villagers, family and friends came to enjoy the fireworks, the sausages, the beer and the spectacle of a huge bonfire.

Thanks to Bruce and Chris for the use of their field, to everyone who prepared and served up the refreshments, and not least to Duncan for the terrific firework display. Looking forward to next year already!
Church Services.
December.
8th Holy Communion.

15th Christingle at 6 pm.
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24th Holy Communion 11.30 pm at Brampton Ash.
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25th Holy Communion 10.15 am.

January.

12th Holy Communion.

26th Cafe Church in the village hall.
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February.

9th Holy Communion.

23rd Cafe Church in the village hall.

All the services are at 11.00am in the church unless stated differently.

As the year draws to a close this seems an ideal opportunity to thank everybody that has been involved in supporting Dingley Church in whatever capacity. The village hall committee have also channelled a lot of effort into supporting the roof repair fund which has helped considerably, and we are very grateful for the support they have given.

With the help of a loan, the roofers now have the go ahead and hope to start work in January, weather permitting. The temporary plastic sheeting seems to have kept most of the rain out, so hopefully the timber work won’t have suffered too much damage from water ingress.

The Rector and PCC members would like to take this opportunity to wish everyone a very happy Christmas.

Dingley Church
Christmas Tree Festival

Friday December 13th 5pm – 7pm

Sat and Sun 14th and 15th 11am – 5pm

Followed by a family Christingle Service around the trees on Sunday 15th at 6pm

Join in!

Decorate a tree for the festival and set it up in the church. Choose a theme for your tree, a movie, a book, a place, an issue such as waste or climate, or a charity you support. Or your normal design for home. 

After the Christingle service, or on the Monday morning, take your tree home.

To find out more and to register your interest and participation, phone Duncan and Lindsay on 

01536 217695

or email Duncan@securefast.co.uk 
Village Contacts

Dingley Parish Council

Justina Medwell – Parish Clerk
clerk.dingley@gmail.com
Bill Jones – Chairman

wrjarion@aol.com
Dingley Village Hall 
Committee in no particular order

Tony Lucas
    01858 535201

Fiona Barnaby
    01858535404

Bruce Smith
    01858535404

Richard Lamb
    07748577740

Linda Beviss
    01858 535583

Jo Ingham
    01858 535300

Trustees

Richard Knight
    01858 432576

Jamie Robertson 01858 535573

Dingley Parish Church
Richard Knight

Churchwarden/Secretary

01858 432576

Jamie Robertson

Churchwarden and Treasurer

01858 535573

Neighbourhood Watch 

co-ordinator

Simon Edwards

edwards.dingley.gmail.com

tonylucas@aol.com
fiona.barnaby@hotmail.co.uk
gdaybrucesmith@hotmail.com
randglamb@gmail.com
lindaellis21@hotmail.com
jolyon.ingham@talk21.com
richardknyght@hotmail.com
robertsondingley@btinternet.com
Dingley Village Pump
Editor: Elaine Whitesides

e.whitesides@btinternet.com
Next Edition: March 1st 2020
Submissions by Feb 1st please
 Contributions Welcome.  

  Don’t wait to be asked!
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  Merry Christmas Everyone 
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